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MAIDEN NEWTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON

THURSDAY 4 OCTOBER 2012 
IN THE COMMUNAL ROOM WEBBERS PIECE

CHAIR:  Cllr. Sally Falkingham (SF)       PRESENT:            Cllr. Cherri Dyke
   (CD) 


Cllr. Alan Goff

   (AG)









            Cllr. Neville Higman
   (NHi)


Cllr. Norman House
   (NHo)

                                                                                              Cllr. Diana Padfield       (DP) 

Cllr. Paul Valinski
   (PV)
County & District

                  

Cllr. Jill Haynes              (JH)

John Ball (Clerk)
   (JB)
Four members of the public attended the meeting and the following comments were made:

· Ray Weightman asked whether he was allowed to remove a sycamore tree from his garden. SF said that he should contact Ron Martin at WDDC.
· Karin Chandler-Wilson asked whether it would be possible to create a wildlife pond somewhere at the allotments. This would be discussed at item 7.
· JH mentioned the following :-

1. Some changes had been made to the car parking plans for the Charles Street development in Dorchester. They would not now be digging down through archaeological layers but would put the car park higher up on piles, saving approximately £2mn.
2. Very positive results had come out of a survey of visitors to Weymouth undertaken during the Olympics.

3. DCC had won a national award for the best Council Highways Support and Organisation.

4. The policy for charging those who receive DCC home care services is changing so that they get a more easily understandable monthly bill.

5. In respect of the need to provide a new local pre-school facility, she has put in a request for information from Surestart to see how viable it would be to consider extending their building next to the Youth & Community Centre. She will also be speaking to Theresa Critchell to get more details of her proposal for a separate new building.     
· SF would be reporting the pothole which had removed the T from the STOP sign at the junction of Cattistock Road with Station Road to DCC.

· CD asked whether the new Community Governor appointment had been made at Greenford School. SF replied that it was imminent.

· AG asked whether the overhanging hedge on the far side of the second railway bridge in Cattistock Road was in Maiden Newton parish. Having consulted a map, it was agreed that it was and JB was asked to report this to Highways.

· AG also mentioned the white parking bay markings which had appeared in the layby outside Webbers Piece. As this was a bus stop this should not have happened and JB was asked to write to Magna. 
SF declared the Parish Council meeting open at 7.25     
         
    ACTION

	1
	There were no apologies for absence.

	

	2
	There were no declarations of interest.

	

	3
	The minutes of the meeting held on 6 September 2012 were discussed. On page 2 in the paragraph about the War Memorial, John Shepherd was not from Grassby Stonemasons. This reference was therefore removed.
   
	

	4

	Matters arising/action points not covered elsewhere on the agenda:- 

· Chris Slade was liaising with Simon Doggett to produce an article for the Herald about who to contact about footpath problems.

· JB had written to Magna about the overgrown hedges either side of the footpath between Stanstead Road and Newton Road. AG reported that this had now been attended to.

· JB had e-mailed WDDC about the open and potentially dangerous post holes in the White Horse Mews car parking area. 

· In response to JB’s complaint about the mess left by the litter bin at the corner of Dorchester and Church Road, the WDDC Streetscene Operations Supervisor had apologised and spoken to the crew concerned.

· The parish grant of £850 for the cost of the ditch work required on The Drift had been received from Jill Exton (DCC Rights of Way Officer). The contractor concerned had been contacted and should be carrying out the work soon.
· At JB’s request, Porter Dodson had chased Network Rail about the purchase of the land outside the Village Hall. No reply had yet been received.
· JB had received back five out of the seven Register of Members Interests forms which councillors had to complete under the revised Code of Conduct. He would speak to individual councillors about missing ones and others which needed amendment.   
· JB had had an e-mail conversation with Susan Woodhouse from DCC’s Flood Risk Management Section about the flooding problem in the car parking area behind Pound Piece. She had managed to trace the names of the original owners of the site in 1982 but it was clear that they were directors of McIntyres the builders, who subsequently ceased trading. This was not therefore of much help, but he would inform Chris Brown, the resident who had raised the issue, of his findings.

· There was no news from DCC/WDDC about the possible adoption of the entrance road into White Horse Mews. John Paterson mentioned that there was case law which supported the view that the County Council was wrong in law not to adopt it.
· AG had heard no more from John Shepherd who he had consulted about renovation work on the War Memorial. He would contact another person with knowledge of this sort of work.

· JB reported that he had obtained the form and guidance notes for application for The Green in Harveys Close to be designated as a village green under The Commons Act 2006. Having read these, however, he could see no real benefit in doing this. Applications were really only relevant where individuals who were not the landowners were trying to claim rights over an area which had been used recreationally for at least 20 years.

· DP mentioned that it had now been agreed that the Diamond Jubilee tree we were to be given would be of the species suggested by the donors.

· JB and NHo had spent some time during the month redrafting the village Flood Plan into the latest format suggested by the Environment Agency. A little more work was required before it was finalised and distributed to interested parties. In this context it was agreed that the Youth and Community Centre (on the Frome Vauchurch side of the river) and the Chalk and Cheese (on the Maiden Newton side) would be designated as emergency evacuation centres. JB would inform DCC accordingly. 
· JB was in the process of completing the paperwork to apply for the playing field to be safeguarded under the Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge 2012. 
· JB had had no replies to his e-mails to the Chairman of the Football Club to enquire whether the Reserves team intended to continue playing their matches at the playing field. 

	JB
JB
AG

NHo/JB
JB

JB

	5

	Reports - Chairman:-
· The Chairman’s report (see attached) had been circulated. 
· With reference to the blocked gulley by 3 Station Road, this had been cleared but all the debris had been left piled up instead of being removed. JH agreed to take this failure up with DCC. 
· SF spoke about her meeting to discuss the problems with Footpath 1. Jill Exton (DCC’s Rights of Way Officer) was preparing a report on the actions agreed.
Reports of meetings attended by councillors:-
· PV thanked parish councillors who had attended the quarterly management meeting of the Youth and Community Centre. 
· PV had attended a Football Foundation meeting in Exeter where he had been told that he had to submit the final report and funding claim for the Barclays Spaces for Sport grant by the end of October. JB would provide copies of the relevant invoices. 

	JH
JB

	 6
	Planning Applications:-

West Dorset District Council (WDDC) had approved the following applications:-

· 1/D/12/001045 – 2 Chapel Lane – Remove existing side single-storey lean-to addition, erect replacement single-storey lean-to extension and re-align boundaries with 1A Chapel Lane.

· 1/D/12/001046 – 1A Chapel Lane – Render existing brick elevations. Alter and render front boundary wall. Re-position vehicular access and form new boundary walls with 2 Chapel Lane. 

Comments had been passed to WDDC on the following applications:-

· TP/12/00302 – 4 Kingsley Paddock – removal of branches from Ash tree.
· CA/12/00308 – 21 Cattistock Road -  fell one Ash tree.

	

	 7
	Allotments:-
· Seven tenancy renewals were still outstanding. JB was chasing.

· Inspections had taken place of the plots of the two tenants who had been written to and asked to improve their condition. Both had worked on them during the month and it was agreed that they would be offered renewals.  
· There were now two half plots available and no waiting list.
· SF congratulated the Allotment Association on winning the Best Community Growing Space category at the recent Taste of Dorset awards. DP had been at the awards ceremony at which they had been presented with a wheelbarrow and winner’s plaque.
· DP reported that the second polytunnel was almost ready for rental and that a new noticeboard had been obtained.
· It was agreed that discussion of the possibility of creating a wildlife pond would be put on the November agenda.

	JB
JB

JB

	8
	Play Area:- 
· CD reported that The Friends had received £2,500 from Maiden Newton at War. Further fundraising events (bingo and a table top sale) would be held on 10 November and 8 December respectively.

· JB had been in touch with The Play Inspection Company asking for this year’s inspection to be undertaken on the same day as Frampton’s and Cattistock’s and thus receive a discount on the charge. The inspection was due to take place in the week of 15 October.


	

	9
	Playing field and MUGA:-
· The soil erosion problem next to the MUGA was being rectified.  
· Floodlight maintenance was discussed. The cost of hiring a small cherry picker had been ascertained and PV was given permission to accept a quote from a contractor to replace all the bulbs, provided it did not exceed £2,000.

	PV

	10
	Accounts for payment:-
· Maiden Newton Youth & Community Centre – hire for summer holiday activities - £306 (cheque number 701)
· St Mary’s Church – annual cemetery maintenance grant - £600 (702)

· Post Office – PAYE (October) - £58.38 (703)
· John Ball – annual allowance for working from home - £100 (704)

· Magna Housing – hire of room for PC meeting (October) - £12 (705)

· Jess Carver – grass cutting contract for September - £360 (706)

· Maiden Newton Youth & Community Centre – youth club rent - £144 (707)      

	

	11
	Risk Assessments (RAs)
· JB had circulated copies of the Property RAs which had been agreed in 2011 to which he had added The Green at Harveys Close. He had also produced some suggested Financial RAs based on those he had been sent by the Clerk at Chideock following his request at a recent Clerk’s seminar.
· The Property RAs were quite lengthy and JB reported that Lesley Fox (the internal auditor) had thought they were overcomplicated when he had met her to discuss the subject recently. NHi suggested that councillors should consider the whole issue over the coming month before discussing it again at the next meeting. JB was asked to see if there were any RA training courses which councillors could attend.    

	JB

	12
	Parish display boards
· JB had received a detailed quote for a new hardwood board from John Bunford. Unfortunately this came to rather more than his rough estimate and now exceeded by some way the cheaper of the two other quotes. This cheaper quote (from a firm called Village and Urban in Somerset) was for either a wooden or painted aluminium board and AG said that he favoured the latter as it should be more robust. Other councillors agreed with this and JB was asked to confirm a total price with the supplier (as the initial figure excluded delivery) and place the order.
· SF had spoken to Mrs Andrews at the Garage as her late husband, who had been a parish councillor, had provided the second board. She was very keen to retain it and offered to pay for refurbishment. JB would speak to her.    

	JB
JB

	13
	Annual Accounts – completion of annual audit

· JB reported that the annual accounts had now been received back from the external auditors. The only comment in their Issues Arising Report had been about the rounding of figures in Section 1. As required, the Notice of Conclusion of Audit had been posted on both boards together with copies of Sections 1-3 of the Annual Return. The Annual Return was approved and accepted.   

	

	14
	DAPTC AGM motions

· The three DAPTC motions to be put to their AGM on November 3 had been circulated. It was agreed that all three would be supported. SF, AG and JB would attend.

	

	15
	Grass cutting contract for 2013
· As the current contract had been in place for three years, it needed to be re-advertised for 2013. It was agreed that an advert would be placed in The Herald and posted on the parish boards. Jess Carver would be invited to tender.


	JB

	16
	Allotment grazing contracts

· The two grazing contracts for the year from 1 April 2013 were discussed. The general feeling was that the current figures for both were perhaps rather low and NHi proposed that current market rates should be ascertained before renewals were offered. AG agreed to look into this. 

	AG

	17
	Any Other Correspondence:-
· Dorset Community Action E-Bulletin 38 – circulated.
· Letter from WDDC giving notice of the election on 15 November for the new role of Dorset Police and Crime Commissioner - notices posted on parish boards.
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9:20 p.m. Date of next meeting 1 November 2012 at 7.00 p.m.
	


Parish Clerk: John Ball, 3 Harveys Close, Maiden Newton Tel 01300 320522




